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ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING 
AGENDA 

JUNE 30, 2021 at 7:00 PM 
 

 
Meeting Called to order / Introduction of Trustees and Head Table 

 
1. NOTICE OF AGM:  Read by the Administrative Treasurer 

2. MINUTES OF June 10, 2020:  Read by the Administrative Treasurer OR 
Reading Dispensed by Motion from the Floor 
 

3. TRUSTEE’S REPORT:  Read by the Chair 
3.1 Business Arising from Report 
 

4. PROJECTS & WORKS REPORT:  Presented by the Operations Manager 
4.1 Business Arising from Report 
 

5. FINANCIAL REPORT:  Financial Statements reviewed by Auditor 
5.1 Appoint Auditor for 2021 
 

6. Set TRUSTEE REMUNERATION for 2021 
 

7. Set CHAIR’S REMUNERATON for 2021 
 

8.  MEETING ADJOURNED 
 
GENERAL DISCUSSION 
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MINUTES OF THE 31st ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING OF THE LANDOWNERS OF THE 
GLENMORE-ELLISON IMPROVEMENT DISTRICT HELD ON WEDNESDAY, JUNE 10, 2020 at 7:00 PM AT 
GLENMORE-ELLISON IMPROVEMENT DISTRICT 445 GLENMORE ROAD, KELOWNA, BC. 
 

 
PRESENT: Chair: Steven Bonn Trustees: Bob Fugger; Steve Lemke, Horst Grams, Lee-Ann Tiede; 

Administrator: Dawn Williams; Operations Manager: Kevin Burtch;  
 

Landowners:  Joe Petretta, Dave McCoubrey 
 
DELEGATION:  Tony Wolf, T. Wolf & Co. Ltd.  
 
  
The Chair called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m., and introduced Staff, Trustees and the District Auditor.  He 
welcomed everyone to the Annual General Meeting.     
 
1. Dawn Williams, Administrator, read the “NOTICE OF ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING” and noted when and where 

the advertising was placed for the AGM. (May 27, 2020 Kelowna Capital News and May 22, 2020 on the GEID 
website)  

 
2. Steven Bonn, Chair opened the floor and noted that since everyone has a copy of last year’s Minutes, asked 

for a motion to dispense with the reading of the Minutes for last year’s Annual General Meeting.   
 

A MOTION was made by: Dave McCoubrey, SECONDED by: Joe Petretta to dispense with the reading of the 
Annual General Meeting Minutes of April 11, 2019. 
CARRIED. 

 
 The Chair asked if there were any errors or omissions; none were raised. 
 
A MOTION was made by: Joe Petretta, SECONDED by: Dave McCoubrey to adopt the Annual General Meeting 
Minutes of April 11, 2019. 
CARRIED. 

 
3. The 2019 TRUSTEE’S REPORT was read Steven Bonn, Chair.   

 
3.1 Steven Bonn, Chair opened the floor and asked if there were any questions or business arising from 

the 2019 Trustee’s Report. No questions were raised. 
 

A MOTION was made by: Joe Petretta, SECONDED by: Dave McCoubrey to receive the Trustee’s Report as 
presented. 
CARRIED. 
 

4. Highlights from the 2019 PROJECTS & WORKS REPORT were presented by Kevin Burtch, Operations Manager.   
    

4.1 Steven Bonn, Chair opened the floor and asked if there were any questions or business arising from 
the 2019 Projects & Works Report. No questions were raised. 
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A MOTION was made by: Joe Petretta, SECONDED by: Dave McCoubrey, to receive the Projects & Works 
Report as presented. 
CARRIED. 

  
5. FINANCIAL STATEMENTS/REPORT 

 
Tony Wolf of T. Wolf & Co. thanked the Board of Trustees and Landowners for the opportunity to do the 
District’s Audit again this past year.   
 
Tony Wolf, T. Wolf & Co. then presented the 2019 FINANCIAL STATEMENTS.   
 
Chair Steven Bonn opened the floor and asked if there were any questions or comments regarding the 2019 
Financial Statements.    
 
A MOTION was made by: Dave McCoubrey, SECONDED by: Joe Petretta, to receive the Financial Statements 
as presented. 
CARRIED. 
 
Tony Wolf exited the meeting at this point.   
 

5.1 Staff and Trustees noted that the District has had very good service from Tony Wolf and that his rates 
are very reasonable, and recommend that T. Wolf & Co. be appointed as auditor for 2020 year-end. 

  
A MOTION was made by: Joe Petretta, SECONDED by: Dave McCoubrey to appoint T. Wolf & Co. as auditors 
for the 2020 year-end. 
CARRIED. 
 

6. TRUSTEE’S REMUNERATION  
 
Dawn Williams, Administrator reported that currently the GEID Trustees receive an honorarium of $400.00 per 
month, along with $200.00 for each meeting attended. She also reported that beginning Jan 1, 2019, the 
Federal government removed the 1/3 non-taxable portion allowance.  Most local governments adjusted the 
remuneration amount to account for the taxes that became payable on the one third portion.  GEID did not 
make an adjustment. This would equate to an increase of approx. 8.3% in renumeration. 
 
Dave McCoubrey commented that given the economic state with the current Covid situation, and that some 
municipalities are giving tax breaks, he doesn’t believe any increases should be made this year. 
 
A MOTION was made by: Dave McCoubrey SECONDED by: Joe Petretta, that the Trustee’s remuneration shall 
remain as is and not be increased in 2020.  
CARRIED.    

 
7.  CHAIR’S REMUNERATION 

 
Dawn Williams, Administrator reported that currently the GEID Chair receives an honorarium of $800.00 per 
month, along with $290.00 for each meeting attended.   
 
A MOTION was made by: Dave McCoubrey, SECONDED by: Joe Petretta, that the Chair’s remuneration shall 
remain as is and not be increased in 2020.  
CARRIED.    
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8. ELECTION Results was read by Steven Bonn as follows:  
 
The term for Trustees Bob Fugger and Steve Lemke expired this year and  election notices were posted in the 
Kelowna Capital News on April 29 and posted to the GEID website.  The only two nominations received were 
for Bub Fugger and Steve Lemke and they have been acclaimed to the positions of Trustee for the term 2020 
to 2023. 

 
As there were no further questions or comments, the Chair entertained a motion to adjourn at 7:40 p.m.    

 
The MOTION was made by: Joe Petretta, SECONDED by: Dave McCoubrey to adjourn. 
CARRIED.  

 
Mr. Bonn thanked everyone for attending the meeting. 
 

 

 

 
_____________________                  _________________________ 
Steven Bonn       Dawn Williams 

     Chair Administrator  

  





TRUSTEE’S REPORT for 2020 

TO THE LANDOWNERS OF THE DISTRICT:  

Trustees: 

 
The term for Trustees Bob Fugger and Steve Lemke expired in 2020 and election notices were posted in 
the Kelowna Capital News on April 29 and posted to the GEID website.  The only two nominations received 
were for Bub Fugger and Steve Lemke and they have been acclaimed to the positions of Trustee for the 
term 2020 to 2023. The Trustees welcomed them back to the Board. 

Steven Bonn was elected by the Trustees as Chair for 2020. 

The Board of Trustees held a total of 15 regularly scheduled meetings in 2020 to conduct the business of 
the District. 

Staff: 

 
GEID Management Team:   
 
Dawn Williams   - Administrator;  
Kevin Burtch   - Operations Manager;  
Mike Rojem   - Projects Coordinator;  
Garry Filafilo    - Administrative Treasurer 
 
GEID has 3 Office Clerks and 15 Operators who belong to Canadian Union of Public Employees Union, 
Local 338. There were no grievances between management and the union in 2020. 

 
COVID-19 - In the interest of the health and safety of GEID employees and our customers, GEID 
temporarily closed the office to the public in March 2020. It is important to reduce exposure to our 
administration staff and crew during this time, so we can continue to work to ensure the delivery of your 
clean, safe drinking water.  COVID Protocols were created in accordance with WorkSafeBC. All GEID 
services continue to be available by phone, e-mail and appointment only, during regular business hours. 
After hour emergency services and contact procedures remain the same.   
 
Taxes & Tolls 

Taxation for agricultural water is in place to cover costs for distribution and consumption for properties 

with farm status, whereas taxation for all other classifications is assigned to cover costs for infrastructure 

renewal. The Tax rates for 2020 were established by Bylaw 213 as follows: 

A Grade (Farm Status)  .......................................................  122.00/acre 
C Grade (Commercial)  .......................................................  168.00/acre 
D Grade (Dry Land)  .............................................................  No Levy 
E Grade (Exempt Lands)  .....................................................  No Levy 
G Grade (General Irrigation)...............................................  122.00/acre 
G-2 Grade (General Irrigation – Non Treated Water) .......  89.00/acre 



M Grade (Multi-Family/Strata/Apt) ...................................  132.00/acre 
R Grade (Residential)  .........................................................  168.00/acre 
S-1 Grade (Stratas - works maintained by GEID)  .............  168.00/acre 
 
As per the 2020 Land Grade Summary Report, there were 9,107.221 acres of land in the District of which 
2,017.925 acres were A grade (Farm Status) and 2,059.416 were grades C, G, G-2, M, R and S-1, and were 
taxable. Additionally, there were 4,503.764 acres of D grade (dry) lands, 523.504 acres of E grade (tax-
exempt) properties, and 93.185 acres of land owned by the District. 
 
As at December 31, 2020, there were a total of 9,631 service connections. There were 9,068 domestic 
connections and an additional 173 commercial connections. There are 390 agricultural connections in 
the District.  
 
The Improvement District’s Tolls Bylaw was amended in 2020.  Some minor changes were made to the 
interpretation and definitions within the bylaw, however the rates remained unchanged.  No metered 
rate increases have been implemented since 2018.  

Financial Highlights: 

The Capital Expenditure Charge (CEC) Reserve balance as of December 31, 2020 was $1,000,224. The 
total CECs collected in 2020 was $1,228,802 which was $935,219 less than 2019. Development 
decreased in 2020 as the extent of the COVID pandemic was unknown. 
 
In 2020, the District spent the following reserve fund amounts for system upgrades: 
 
Capital Expenditure Charge Reserve:  $1,549,443     
Renewal Reserve:    $1,513,693    
 
The Okanagan Lake (Stage I Works) Long Term Loan is in repayment mode, with a Locked-In rate of 
3.97% for 20 years. Monthly loan payments were made during the year, reducing the loan by $340,354 
which resulted in a loan balance of $5,807,248 on December 31, 2020. 

Stage II Works:  

Monthly loan payments were made during the year on the Okanagan Lake (Stage II Works) Long Term 

Loan, reducing the loan by $200,004, which resulted in a loan balance of $3,099,982 on December 31, 

2020. 

This Loan is in a Long-Term repayment format - an Open Loan based on the Canadian Dealer Offered 

Rate (CDOR), with a revolving 30-day term. This format allows the District to take advantage of today’s 

low interest rates. This loan can be converted to a locked-in rate at each renewal (i.e. at the end of any 

30-day period) if rates are on the rise. 

Key Projects:  

 

Ellison Separation Project 
 

The Final Phase of construction is complete. The domestic and agricultural supply systems in the Ellison 
area now separated. The project, including a new reservoir and pumpstation was completed 



$1,500,000.00 UNDER budget due to GEID’s management closely working with both the contractor and 
engineering team overseeing the project.  Significant system improvements were also made in 
conjunction with the project. Domestic water for these properties and ALL properties within GEID’s 
boundaries are now supplied from our Okanagan Lake source, treated with both UV and chlorine 
disinfection. Mill Creek water is now only used for agricultural supply.   The long-standing water quality 
advisory was lifted by Interior Health with congratulations in August 2020. 
 
GEID Shop Expansion 
 
In 2013 the need to expand the outgrown GEID Workshop (built in 1970), including a separate lunch room, 
water quality lab and office space was identified. To secure the required funds for construction, a Building 
Reserve Fund was established and contributions have been allocated annually.  In 2019 the design and 
construction began with the completion in fall 2020.  The project completed $114,000 UNDER budget due 
to close quality control by GEID’s management team. 
 
Mill Creek Intake and Dam Repairs 
 
Repairs were made this year to GEID’s water intake and low concrete dam on Millcreek.  The bedrock 
along the entire front face of the base of the dam was scaled to remove all loose and fractured bedrock, 
and a new concrete footing was poured under the exposed toe of the 60 year old dam.  An assessment 
of the bedrock face near the intake building was also completed. 
These repairs are expected to extend the life of the intake dam by at least another 50 years. 

 
McKinley Drawdown Pump Station 

 
A small pump house was constructed adjacent to McKinley Reservoir in order to pump water back down 
the existing pipeline to a drain valve at Mill Creek. This was essential in order to maintain a safe water 
level in the McKinley Reservoir to avoid spilling that could potentially cause damage to adjacent 
properties, including the Kelowna Landfill that already have existing runoff issues in the spring. 
 

On behalf of the District, we thank the staff and crew for their efforts and dedication 

throughout another exceptionally busy year. 

Respectfully submitted, 

BOARD OF TRUSTEES: 
Steven Bonn 

Horst Grams 

Bob Fugger 

Steve Lemke 

Lee-Ann Tiede 
















































